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When Jemreh heard her words, she knew that, if she let her not down, she would assuredly destroy herself. So she said to her, 'O Tuhfeh, between
thee and them are a thousand fathoms; but I will bring them up to thee.' 'Nay,' answered Tuhfeh, 'needs must I go down to them and take my
pleasance in the island and look upon the sea anear; then will we return, thou and I; for that, if thou bring them up to us, they will be affrighted and
there will betide them neither easance nor gladness. As for me, I do but wish to be with them, that they may cheer me with their company neither
give over their merrymaking, so haply I may make merry with them, and indeed I swear that needs must I go down to them; else will I cast myself
upon them.' And she cajoled Jemreh and kissed her hands, till she said, 'Arise and I will set thee down beside them.'.When the king returned from
his journey, he questioned his vizier of the affairs of his kingdom and the latter answered, 'All is well, O king, save a vile matter, which I have
discovered here and wherewith I am ashamed to confront the king; but, if I hold my peace thereof, I fear lest other than I discover it and I [be
deemed to] have played traitor to the king in the matter of my [duty of] loyal warning and my trust.' Quoth Dabdin, 'Speak, for thou art none other
than a truth-teller, a trusty one, a loyal counsellor in that which thou sayest, undistrusted in aught.' And the vizier said, 'O king, this woman to
whose love thy heart cleaveth and of whose piety thou talkest and her fasting and praying, I will make plain to thee that this is craft and guile.' At
this, the king was troubled and said, 'What is to do?' 'Know,' answered the vizier, 'that some days after thy departure, one came to me and said to
me, "Come, O vizier, and look." So I went to the door of the [queen's] sleeping-chamber and beheld her sitting with Aboulkhair, her father's
servant, whom she favoureth, and she did with him what she did, and this is the manner of that which I saw and heard.'.? ? ? ? ? So eat what I offer
in surety and be The Lord of all things with thanks- giving repaid!.154. King Mohammed ben Sebaik and the Merchant Hassan dcclvi.? ? ? ? ?
Crude amber (158) in its native land unheeded goes, but, when It comes abroad, upon the necks to raise it men delight..44. El Mamoun and
Zubeideh dlxviii.The company marvelled at the goodliness of his story and it pleased El Melik ez Zahir; and the prefect said, 'By Allah, this story is
extraordinary!' Then came forward the sixth officer and said to the company, 'Hear my story and that which befell me, to wit, that which befell such
an one the assessor, for it is rarer than this and stranger..Fourth Officer's Story, The, ii. 142..When the morning morrowed, he assembled the cadis
and judges and assessors and sending for the Magian and the two youths and their mother, questioned them of their case, whereupon the two young
men began and said, 'We are the sons of the king Such-an-one and enemies and wicked men got the mastery of out realm; so our father fled forth
with us and wandered at a venture, for fear of the enemies.' [And they recounted to him all that had betided them, from beginning to end.] Quoth
he, 'Ye tell a marvellous story; but what hath [Fate] done with your father?' 'We know not how fortune dealt with him after our loss,' answered they;
and he was silent..? ? ? ? ? So I stretch out my root neath the flood And my branches turn back to it there..101. The Adventures of Quicksilver Ali
of Cairo dcclxvi.? ? ? ? ? b. The Singer and the Druggist dccclxxxviii.TABLE OF CONTENTS OF THE UNFINISHED CALCUTTA (1814-18)
EDITION (FIRST TWO HUNDRED NIGHTS ONLY) OF THE ARABIC TEXT OF THE BOOK OF THE THOUSAND NIGHTS AND ONE
NIGHT..On the morrow, the Commander of the Faithful sat [in his hall of audience] and his Vizier Jaafer ben Yehya the Barmecide came in to
him; whereupon he called to him, saying, "I would have thee bring me a youth who is lately come to Baghdad, hight [Sidi Noureddin Ali] the
Damascene." Quoth Jaafer, "Hearkening and obedience," and going forth in quest of the youth, sent to the markets and khans and caravanserais
three days' space, but found no trace of him, neither lit upon tidings of him. So on the fourth day he presented himself before the Khalif and said to
him, "O our lord, I have sought him these three days, but have not found him." Quoth Er Reshid, "Make ready letters to Damascus. Belike he hath
returned to his own land." So Jaafer wrote a letter and despatched it by a dromedary-courier to the city of Damascus; and they sought him there and
found him not..? ? ? ? ? Woe's me for one who burns for love and longing pain! Alas for the regrets my heart that rend and tear!.King who lost
Kingdom and Wife and Wealth, The, ii. 66..Fourteenth Officer's Story, The, ii. 183..He found it every way complete and saw therein ten great
trays, full of all fruits and cakes and all manner sweetmeats. So he sat down and ate thereof after the measure of his sufficiency, and finding there
three troops of singing-girls, was amazed and made the girls eat. Then he sat and the singers also seated themselves, whilst the black slaves and the
white slaves and the eunuchs and pages and boys stood, and the slave-girls, some of them, sat and some stood. The damsels sang and warbled all
manner melodies and the place answered them for the sweetness of the songs, whilst the pipes cried out and the lutes made accord with them, till it
seemed to Aboulhusn that he was in Paradise and his heart was cheered and his breast dilated. So he sported and joyance waxed on him and he
bestowed dresses of honour on the damsels and gave and bestowed, challenging this one and kissing that and toying with a third, plying one with
wine and another with meat, till the night fell down..When the morning morrowed, they found themselves reduced to a fourth part of their number
and there was not one of them had dismounted from his horse. So they made sure of destruction and Hudheifeh came out between the ranks (now
he was reckoned for a thousand cavaliers) and cried out, saying, "Harkye, my masters of Baghdad! Let none come forth to me but your Amir, so I
may talk with him and he with me; and he shall meet me in single combat and I will meet him, and may he who is void of offence come off safe!"
Then he repeated his speech and said, "Why do I not hear your Amir return me an answer?" But Saad, the amir of the army of Baghdad, [replied
not to him], and indeed his teeth chattered in his head, whenas he heard him summon him to single combat..42. The Loves of Jubeir ben Umeir and
the Lady Budour cccxxvii.?THE FOURTH OFFICER'S STORY..? ? ? ? ? His justice and his truth all creatures do embrace; The erring he corrects
and those of wandering mind..There was once in the land of Hind a king of illustrious station, endowed with understanding and good sense, and his
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name was Shah Bekht. He had a vizier, a man of worth and intelligence, prudent in counsel, conformable to him in his governance and just in his
judgment; wherefore his enviers were many and many were the hypocrites, who sought in him faults and set snares for him, so that they insinuated
into King Shah Bekht's eye hatred and rancour against him and sowed despite against him in his heart; and plot followed after plot, till [at last] the
king was brought to arrest him and lay him in prison and confiscate his good and avoid his estate. (77).When her people arose in the morning and
saw her not, they sought her in the camp, but, finding her not and missing me also, doubted not but she had fled with me. Now she had four
brothers, as they were falcons, and they mounted and dispersed in quest of us. When the day dawned [on the fourth morning], the dog began to bark
and the other dogs answered him and coming to the mouth of the pit, stood howling to him. My wife's father, hearing the howling of the dogs, came
up and standing at the brink of the pit, [looked in and] beheld a marvel. Now he was a man of valour and understanding, an elder versed (62) in
affairs so he fetched a rope and bringing us both forth, questioned us of our case. I told him all that had betided and he abode pondering the affair..?
? ? ? ? a. The Hawk and the Partridge cxlix.Twelfth Officer's Story, The, ii. I79..? ? ? ? ? And pliedst us with cups of wine, whilst from the
necklace pearls (142) A strange intoxicating bliss withal did circulate,.113. The Angel of Death with the Proud King and the Devout Man
cccclxii.Presently, Jesus, son of Mary (on whom be peace!) passed by and seeing this, besought God the Most High for tidings of their case; so He
told him what had betided them, whereat great was his wonderment and he related to his disciples what he had seen. Quoth one of them, 'O Spirit
of God, (251) nought resembleth this but my own story.' 'How so?' asked Jesus, and the other said,.Then he bade fetch the youth and when he was
present before him, he prostrated himself to him and prayed for him; whereupon quoth the king to him, "Out on thee! How long shall the folk
upbraid me on thine account and blame me for delaying thy slaughter? Even the people of my city blame me because of thee, so that I am grown a
talking-stock among them, and indeed they come in to me and upbraid me [and urge me] to put thee to death. How long shall I delay this? Indeed,
this very day I mean to shed thy blood and rid the folk of thy prate.".? ? ? ? ? O breeze of heaven, from me a charge I prithee take And do not thou
betray the troth of my despair;.? ? ? ? ? Ay, and we would have spread our bosoms in thy way, That so thy feet might fare on eyelids,
carpet-wise..The Third Day..? ? ? ? ? b, The Merchant's Wife and the Parrot dcccclxxx.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ba. Story of the Envier and the Envied
(225) xiii.And for another story of the same kind,' continued the officer,.? ? ? ? ? Me, till I stricken was therewith, to love thou didst excite, And
with estrangement now, alas! heap'st sorrows on my spright..Meanwhile, Queen Kemeriyeh and her company sailed on, without ceasing, till they
came under the palace wherein was Tuhfeh, to wit, that of Meimoun the Sworder; and by the ordinance of destiny, Tuhfeh herself was then sitting
on the belvedere of the palace, pondering the affair of Haroun er Reshid and her own and that which had befallen her and weeping for that she was
doomed to slaughter. She saw the ship and what was therein of those whom we have named, and they in mortal guise, and said, 'Alas, my sorrow
for yonder ship and the mortals that be therein!' As for Kemeriyeh and her company, when they drew near the palace, they strained their eyes and
seeing Tuhfeh sitting, said, 'Yonder sits Tuhfeh. May God not bereave [us] of her!' Then they moored their ship and making for the island, that lay
over against the palace, spread carpets and sat eating and drinking; whereupon quoth Tuhfeh, 'Welcome and fair welcome to yonder faces! These
are my kinswomen and I conjure thee by Allah, O Jemreh, that thou let me down to them, so I may sit with them awhile and make friends with
them and return.' Quoth Jemreh, 'I may on no wise do that.' And Tuhfeh wept. Then the folk brought out wine and drank, what while Kemeriyeh
took the lute and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? The fires in my vitals that rage if I did but discover to view, Their ardour the world to
consume, from the East to the West, might avail..Then she took Tuhfeh under her armpit and flying up, swiftlier than the blinding lightning, set her
down with Kemeriyeh and her company; whereupon she went up to them and accosted them, saying, 'Fear not, no harm shall betide you; for I am a
mortal, like unto you, and I would fain look on you and talk with you and hear your singing.' So they welcomed her and abode in their place, whilst
Jemreh sat down beside them and fell a-snuffing their odours and saying, 'I smell the scent of the Jinn! I wonder whence [it cometh!'] Then said
Wekhimeh to her sister Kemeriyeh, 'Yonder filthy one [smelleth us] and presently she will take to flight; so what is this remissness concerning
her?' (245) Thereupon Kemeriyeh put out a hand, (246) as it were a camel's neck, (247) and dealt Jemreh a buffet on the head, that made it fly from
her body and cast it into the sea. Then said she, 'God is most great!' And they uncovered their faces, whereupon Tuhfeh knew them and said to
them, 'Protection!'.After this, she abode with the four queens, till they arose and entered the palace, where she found the candles lit and ranged in
candlesticks of gold and silver and censing-vessels of gold and silver, filled with aloes-wood and ambergris, and there were the kings of the Jinn
sitting. So she saluted them, kissing the earth before them and doing them worship; and they rejoiced in her and in her sight. Then she ascended
[the estrade] and sat down upon her chair, whilst King Es Shisban and King El Muzfir and Queen Louloueh and [other] the kings of the Jinn sat on
chairs, and they brought tables of choice, spread with all manner meats befitting kings. They ate their fill; after which the tables were removed and
they washed their hands and wiped them with napkins. Then they brought the wine-service and set on bowls and cups and flagons and hanaps of
gold and silver and beakers of crystal and gold; and they poured out the wines and filled the flagons..O son of Simeon, give no ear to other than my
say, iii. 36..[When] Hudheifeh [saw him], he cried out to him, saying, "Haste thee not, O youth! Who art thou of the folk?" And he answered, "I am
Saad [ibn] el Wakidi, commander of the host of King Ins, and but that thou vauntedst thyself in challenging me, I had not come forth to thee; for
that thou art not of my peers neither art counted equal to me in prowess and canst not avail against my onslaught. Wherefore prepare thee for
departure, (73) seeing that there abideth but a little of thy life." When Hudheifeh heard this his speech, he threw himself backward, (74) as if in
mockery of him, whereat El Abbas was wroth and called out to him, saying, "O Hudheifeh, guard thyself against me." Then he rushed upon him, as
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he were a swooper of the Jinn, (75) and Hudheifeh met him and they wheeled about a long while..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? Behold, my loved ones all are
ta'en from me away..It is told that there was once, in the city of Baghdad, a comely and well-bred youth, fair of face, tall of stature and slender of
shape. His name was Alaeddin and he was of the chiefs of the sons of the merchants and had a shop wherein he sold and bought One day, as he sat
in his shop, there passed by him a girl of the women of pleasure, (253) who raised her eyes and casting a glance at the young merchant, saw written
in a flowing hand on the forepart (254) of the door of his shop, these words, "VERILY, THERE IS NO CRAFT BUT MEN'S CRAFT,
FORASMUCH AS IT OVERCOMETH WOMEN'S CRAFT." When she beheld this, she was wroth and took counsel with herself, saying, "As my
head liveth, I will assuredly show him a trick of the tricks of women and prove the untruth of (255) this his inscription!".? ? ? ? ? How long did the
heart for thy love that languished with longing endure A burden of passion, 'neath which e'en mountains might totter and fail!.So they carried him
into the city and hid him with them. Moreover, they agreed with a company of the king's chief officers, who had aforetime been those of
Bekhtzeman, and acquainted them with this; whereat they rejoiced with an exceeding joy. Then they assembled together to Bekhtzeman and made
a covenant and handfast [of fealty] with him and fell upon the enemy at unawares and slew him and seated King Bekhtzeman again on the throne of
his kingship. And his affairs prospered and God amended his estate and restored His bounty to him, and he ruled his subjects justly and abode in
the obedience of the Most High. On this wise, O king," continued the young treasurer, "he with whom God is and whose intent is pure, meeteth
nought but good. As for me, I have no helper other than God, and I am content to submit myself to His ordinance, for that He knoweth the purity of
my intent.".Then said Queen Es Shuhba, 'By Allah, O Sheikh, my sister Tuhfeh is indeed unique among the folk of her time, and I hear that she
singeth upon all sweet- scented flowers.' 'Yes, O my lady,' answered Iblis, 'and I am in the utterest of wonderment thereat. But there remaineth
somewhat of sweet-scented flowers, that she hath not besung, such as the myrtle and the tuberose and the jessamine and the moss-rose and the like.'
Then he signed to her to sing upon the rest of the flowers, that Queen Es Shuhba might hear, and she said, 'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took
the lute and played thereon in many modes, then returned to the first mode and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Make drink your usance in my
company And flout the time that languishing doth go..?OF THE ISSUES OF GOOD AND EVIL ACTIONS..? ? ? ? ? O hills of the sands and the
rugged piebald plain, Shall the bondman of love win ever free from pain!.142. El Asmai and the three Girls of Bassora dclxxxvi.152. Ardeshir and
Heyat en Nufous dccxu.? ? ? ? ? Accuse me falsely, cruelly entreat me; still ye are My heart's beloved, at whose hands no rigour I resent..? ? ? ? ?
m. The Boy and the Thieves dcxxvii.? ? ? ? ? The zephyr's sweetness on the coppice blew, And as with falling fire 'twas clad anew;.50. El Melik en
Nasir and the Three Masters of Police dciii.They cut their bonds and poured wine into their gullets, till they came to themselves, when the king
looked at the eunuch and recognizing him, said, 'Harkye, such an one!' 'Yes, O my lord the king,' replied the man and prostrated himself to him;
whereat the king marvelled with an exceeding wonder and said to him, 'How earnest thou to this place and what hath befallen thee?" Quoth the
eunuch, 'I went and took out the treasure and brought it hither; but the [evil] eye was behind me and I unknowing. So the thieves took us alone here
and seized the money and cast us into this pit, so we might die of hunger, even as they had done with other than we; but God the Most High sent
thee, in pity to us.'.After this came the horseman, who had taken Abou Sabir's wife, and complained of her to the king that she would not give him
possession of herself, avouching that she was his wife. The king bade bring her before him, that he might hear her speech and pronounce judgment
upon her. So the horseman came with her before him, and when the king saw her, he knew her and taking her from her ravisher, bade put the latter
to death. Then he became aware of the troops, that they murmured against him and spoke of him as a tyrant; so he turned to his officers and viziers
and said to them, 'As for me, by God the Great, I am not the king's brother! Nay, I am but one whom the king imprisoned upon a word he heard
from me and used every day to taunt me therewith. Ye think that I am the king's brother; but I am Abou Sabir and God hath given me the kingship
in virtue of my patience. As for the king who sought protection of me and I despoiled him, it was he who first wronged me, for that he despoiled
me aforetime and drove me forth of my native land and banished me, without due [cause]; wherefore I requited him with that which he had done to
me, in the way of lawful vengeance. As for the thieves who proffered repentance, there was no repentance for them with me, for that they began
upon me with foul [dealing] and waylaid me by the road and despoiled me and took my good and my sons. Now these two boys, that I took of them
and whom ye deemed slaves, are my very sons; so I avenged myself on the thieves of that which they did with me aforetime and requited them
with equity. As for the horseman whom I slew, the woman I took from him was my wife and he took her by force, but God the Most High hath
restored her [to me]; so this was my right, and my deed that I have done was just, albeit ye, [judging] by the outward of the matter, deemed that I
had done this by way of tyranny.' When the folk heard this, they marvelled and fell prostrate before him; and they redoubled in esteem for him and
exceeding affection and excused themselves to him, marvelling at that which God had done with him and how He had given him the kingship by
reason of his longsuffering and his patience and how he had raised himself by his patience from the bottom of the pit to the throne of the kingdom,
what while God cast down the [late] king from the throne into the pit. (109) Then Abou Sabir foregathered with his wife and said to her, 'How
deemest thou of the fruit of patience and its sweetness and the fruit of haste and its bitterness? Verily, all that a man doth of good and evil, he shall
assuredly abide.' On like wise, O king," continued the young treasurer, "it behoveth thee to practise patience, whenas it is possible to thee, for that
patience is of the fashion of the noble, and it is the chiefest of their reliance, especially for kings.".Then Ishac seized upon her hand and carrying
her into the house, said to her, 'Take the lute and sing; for never saw I nor heard thy like in smiting upon the lute; no, not even myself!' 'O my lord,'
answered she, 'thou makest mock of me. Who am I that thou shouldst say all this to me? Indeed, this is but of thy kindness.' 'Nay, by Allah,'
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exclaimed he, 'I said but the truth to thee and I am none of those on whom pretence imposeth. These three months hath nature not moved thee to
take the lute and sing thereto, and this is nought but an extraordinary thing. But all this cometh of strength in the craft and self-restraint.' Then he
bade her sing; and she said, 'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took the lute and tightening its strings, smote thereon a number of airs, so that she
confounded Ishac's wit and he was like to fly for delight. Then she returned to the first mode and sang thereto the following verses:.When the
evening came and the king sat in his privy chamber, he summoned the vizier and required of him the story of the thief and the woman. Quoth the
vizier, "Know, O king, that.? ? ? ? ? If with her cheek and lustre thou thyself adorn, (120) thou'lt find But chrysolites and gold, with nought of baser
metal blent..158. Ali Noureddin and the Frank King's Daughter dccclxiii.To return to the king's daughter of whom the prince went in quest and on
whose account he was slain. She had been used to look out from the top of her palace and gaze on the youth and on his beauty and grace; so she
said to her slave-girl one day, 'Harkye! What is come of the troops that were encamped beside my palace?' Quoth the maid, 'They were the troops
of the youth, the king's son of the Persians, who came to demand thee in marriage, and wearied himself on thine account, but thou hadst no
compassion on him.' 'Out on thee!' cried the princess. 'Why didst thou not tell me?' And the damsel answered, 'I feared thy wrath.' Then she sought
an audience of the king her father and said to him, 'By Allah, I will go in quest of him, even as he came in quest of me; else should I not do him
justice.'.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? na. A Merry Jest of a Thief dccccxl.85. Isaac of Mosul and the Merchant dclxx.? ? ? ? ? d. The Eldest Lady's Story
lxiii.Meanwhile, Aboulhusn gave not over snoring in his sleep, till the day broke and the rising of the sun drew near, when a waiting-woman came
up to him and said to him, "O our lord [it is the hour of] the morning- prayer." When he heard the girl's words, he laughed and opening his eyes,
turned them about the place and found himself in an apartment the walls whereof were painted with gold and ultramarine and its ceiling starred
with red gold. Around it were sleeping-chambers, with curtains of gold-embroidered silk let down over their doors, and all about vessels of gold
and porcelain and crystal and furniture and carpets spread and lamps burning before the prayer-niche and slave-girls and eunuchs and white slaves
and black slaves and boys and pages and attendants. When he saw this, he was confounded in his wit and said, "By Allah, either I am dreaming, or
this is Paradise and the Abode of Peace!" (18) And he shut his eyes and went to sleep again. Quoth the waiting-woman, "O my lord, this is not of
thy wont, O Commander of the Faithful!".51. The Thief and the Money-changer dcv.When the king heard this story, he was fortified in his resolve
to spare the vizier and to leave haste in an affair whereof he was not assured; so he comforted him and bade him withdraw to his lodging..So Es
Shisban drank off the cup in his turn and said, 'Well done, O desire of hearts!' And he bestowed on her that which was upon him, to wit, a dress of
cloth-of-pearl, fringed with great pearls and rubies and broidered with precious stones, and a tray wherein were fifty thousand dinars. Then
Meimoun the Sworder took the cup and fell to gazing intently upon Tuhfeh. Now there was in his hand a pomegranate-flower and he said to her,
'Sing upon this pomegranate-flower, O queen of men and Jinn; for indeed thou hast dominion over all hearts.' Quoth she, 'Hearkening and
obedience;' and she improvised and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Then get thee gone nor covet that which thou shall ne'er obtain; So shall it
be, although the time seem near and the event..Queen Es Shubha rejoiced in this with an exceeding delight and said, 'Well done! By Allah, there is
none surpasseth thee.' Tuhfeh kissed the earth, then returned to her place and improvised on the tuberose, saying:.?Story of Ilan Shah and Abou
Teman..When I came forth, I swooned away: so I sat down till my trouble subsided; then I made for my comrades and said to them, "I have found
the booty and the thief, and I affrighted him not neither troubled him, lest he should flee; but now, come, let us go to him, so we may make shift to
lay hold upon him." Then I took them and repaired to the keeper of the garden, who had tortured me with beating, meaning to make him taste the
like of that which he had done with me and lie against him and cause him eat stick. So we rushed into the water-wheel and seizing the keeper,
pinioned him..Then she took the lute and smote thereon, after the fashion she had learnt from the Sheikh Iblis, so that Er Reshid's wit was dazed for
excess of delight and his understanding was confounded for joy; after which she improvised and sang the following verses:.Then he called his
servant Aamir and said to him, "Saddle the horses." When the nurse heard his words and indeed [she saw that] Aamir brought him the horses and
they were resolved upon departure, the tears ran down upon her cheeks and she said to him, "By Allah, thy separation is grievous to me, O solace
of the eye!" Then said she, "Where is the goal of thine intent, so we may know thy news and solace ourselves with thy report?" Quoth he, "I go
hence to visit Akil, the son of my father's brother, for that he hath his sojourn in the camp of Kundeh ben Hisham, and these twenty years have I not
seen him nor he me; wherefore I purpose to repair to him and discover his news and return hither. Then will I go hence to Yemen, if it be the will
of God the Most High.".? ? ? ? ? And when my feet trod earth, "Art slain, that we should fear," Quoth they, "or live, that we may hope again thy
sight?".? ? ? ? ? bb. The King of Hind and his Visier dccccxxviii.The news reached his father, who said to him, 'O my son, this damsel to whom thy
heart cleaveth is at thy commandment and we have power over her; so wait till I demand her [in marriage] for thee.' But the prince said, 'I will not
wait.' So his father hastened in the matter and sent to demand her of her father, who required of him a hundred thousand dinars to his daughter's
dowry. Quoth Bihzad's father, 'So be it,' and paid down what was in his treasuries, and there remained to his charge but a little of the dower. So he
said to his son, 'Have patience, O my son, till we gather together the rest of the money and send to fetch her to thee, for that she is become thine.'
Therewith the prince waxed exceeding wroth and said, 'I will not have patience;' so he took his sword and his spear and mounting his horse, went
forth and fell to stopping the way, [so haply that he might win what lacked of the dowry]..Ali of Damascus and Sitt el Milah, Noureddin, iii.
3..Meanwhile, she prayed to God the Most High that He would establish her innocence in the eyes of her husband and the folk. So He sent down
upon her husband's brother a sore disease and none knew a remedy for him; wherefore he said to his brother, ' In such a city is a pious woman, a
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recluse, and her prayers are answered; so do thou carry me to her, that she may pray for me and God (to whom belong might and majesty) may
make me whole of this sickness.' Accordingly, he took him up and fared on with him, till they came to the village where dwelt the old man, who
had rescued the woman from the pit and carried her to his dwelling and tended her there, [till she recovered]..?THE THIEF'S STORY..Then said
the king, "How long wilt thou beguile us with thy prate, O youth? But now the hour of thy slaughter is come." And he bade crucify him upon the
gibbet. [So they carried him to the place of execution] and were about to hoist him up [upon the cross,] when, behold, the captain of the thieves,
who had found him and reared him, (141) came up at that moment and asked what was that assembly and [the cause of] the crowds gathered there.
They told him that a servant of the king had committed a great crime and that he was about to put him to death. So the captain of the thieves
pressed forward and looking upon the prisoner, knew him, whereupon he went up to him and embraced him and clipped him and fell to kissing him
upon his mouth. Then said he, "This is a boy whom I found under such a mountain, wrapped in a gown of brocade, and I reared him and he fell to
stopping the way with us. One day, we set upon a caravan, but they put us to flight and wounded some of us and took the boy and went their way.
From that day to this I have gone round about the lands in quest of him, but have not lighted on news of him [till now;] and this is he.".TABLE OF
CONTENTS OF THE CALCUTTA (1839-42).? ? ? ? ? n. The Fourteenth Officer's Story dccccxxxix.Then the king summoned the cadi and the
witnesses and bade them many the old king's daughter and sister to his own sons; so they married them, after the king had made a bride-feast three
days and displayed their brides to them from eventide to peep of day. Then the two princes went in to their brides and did away their maidenhead
and loved them and were vouchsafed children by them..39. Yehya ben Khalid and the Man who forged a Letter in his Name ccvi.Now King
Azadbekht's wife was big with child and the pains of labour took her in the mountain; so they alighted at the mountain-foot, by a spring of water,
and she gave birth to a boy as he were the moon. Behrjaur his mother pulled off a gown of gold-inwoven brocade and wrapped the child therein,
and they passed the night [in that place], what while she gave him suck till the morning. Then said the king to her, "We are hampered by this child
and cannot abide here nor can we carry him with us; so methinks we were better leave him here and go, for Allah is able to send him one who shall
take him and rear him." So they wept over him exceeding sore and left him beside the spring, wrapped in the gown of brocade: then they laid at his
head a thousand dinars in a bag and mounting their horses, departed, fleeing..Therewith King Shah Bekht rejoiced with an exceeding great joy and
said, 'Praise be to God who hath delivered me from yonder man and hath preserved me from the loss of the kingship and the cessation of prosperity
from me!' So the affair of the vizier returned to order and well-being and the king restored him to his place and advanced him in rank. Moreover, he
assembled the folk who had missaid of him and destroyed them all, to the last man. And how like," continued the vizier, "is this story unto that of
myself and King Shah Bekht, with regard to that whereinto I am fallen of the changing of the king's heart and his giving credence to others against
me; but now is the righteousness of my dealing established in thine eyes, for that God the Most High hath inspired me with wisdom and endowed
thee with longanimity and patience [to hearken] from me unto that which He allotted unto those who had foregone us, till He hath shown forth my
innocence and made manifest unto thee the truth. For now the days are past, wherein it was avouched to the king that I should endeavour for the
destruction of my soul, (81) [to wit,] the month; and behold, the probation time is over and gone, and past is the season of evil and ceased, by the
king's good fortune." Then he bowed his head and was silent. (82).? ? ? ? ? Nor troops have I nor henchmen nor one to lend me aid Save God, to
whom, my Maker, my voice in praise I rear..Meanwhile, the Lady Zubeideh, the wife of the Commander of the Faithful, made a banquet in her
palace and assembled her slave-girls. As for Sitt el Milah, she came, weeping-eyed and mournful-hearted, and those who were present blamed her
for this, whereupon she recited the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Far though you dwell, I'll ne'er your neighbourhood forget, O friends, whose lovers
still for you are stupefied..When the evening came, the king bade fetch the vizier; so he presented himself before him and the king bade him tell the
[promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O king (but God alone knoweth His secret purpose and is versed in all that is past
and was foredone among bygone peoples), that.The Twenty-Third Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? h. Ilan Shah and Abou Temam cccclxvi.When the
king heard this story, he deemed it pleasant and said, "This story is near unto that which I know and meseemeth I should do well to have patience
and hasten not to slay my vizier, so I may get of him the story of the king and his son." Then he gave the vizier leave to go away to his own house;
so he thanked him and abode in his house all that day..? ? ? ? ? Kohl (159) in its native country, too, is but a kind of stone; Cast out and thrown
upon the ways, it lies unvalued quite;.The merchant believed her and she took leave of him and went away, leaving in his heart a thousand regrets,
for that the love of her had gotten possession of him and he knew not how he should win to her; wherefore he abode enamoured, love-distraught,
unknowing if he were alive or dead. As soon as she was gone, he shut his shop and going up to the Court, went in to the Chief Cadi and saluted
him. The magistrate returned his salutation and entreated him with honour and seated him by his side. Then said Alaeddin to him, "I come to thee, a
suitor, seeking thine alliance and desiring the hand of thy noble daughter." "O my lord merchant," answered the Cadi, "indeed my daughter
beseemeth not the like of thee, neither sorteth she with the goodliness of thy youth and the pleasantness of thy composition and the sweetness of
thy discourse;" but Alaeddin rejoined, saying, "This talk behoveth thee not, neither is it seemly in thee; if I be content with her, how should this irk
thee?" So they came to an accord and concluded the treaty of marriage at a dower precedent of five purses (257) paid down then and there and a
dower contingent of fifteen purses, (258) so it might be uneath unto him to put her away, forasmuch as her father had given him fair warning, but
he would not be warned..Meanwhile, he ceased not, he and his beloved, Queen Mariyeh, in the most delightsome of life and the pleasantest thereof,
and he was vouchsafed by her children; and indeed there befell friendship and love between them and the longer their companionship was
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prolonged, the more their love waxed, so that they became unable to endure from each other a single hour, save the time of his going forth to the
Divan, when he would return to her in the utterest that might be of longing. Aud on this wise they abode in all solace and delight of life, till there
came to them the Destroyer of Delights and the Sunderer of Companies. So extolled be the perfection of Him whose kingdom endureth for ever,
who is never heedless neither dieth nor sleepeth! This is all that hath come down to us of their story, and so peace [be on you!].? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ea.
Story of the Barber's First Brother cxlv.It befell one day that the king had occasion to make a journey; so he called his Vizier Kardan and said to
him, 'I have a trust to commit to thy care, and it is yonder damsel, my wife, the daughter of the Vizier [Zourkhan], and I desire that thou keep her
and guard her thyself, for that there is not in the world aught dearer to me than she.' Quoth Kardan in himself, 'Of a truth, the king honoureth me
with an exceeding honour [in entrusting me] with this damsel.' And he answered 'With all my heart.'.? ? ? ? ? Your coming to-me-ward, indeed,
with "Welcome! fair welcome!" I hail. Your sight to me gladness doth bring and banisheth sorrow and bale;.Quoth the king, "Belike, if I hear this
story, I shall gain wisdom from it; so I will not hasten in the slaying of this vizier, nor will I put him to death before the thirty days have expired."
Then he gave him leave to withdraw, and he went away to his own house..56. El Mutawekkil and his Favourite Mehboubeh cccli.Fuller and his
Wife, The, i. 261..It befell one day that the king's son came to me, after his father had withdrawn, and said to me, "Harkye, Ibn Nafil" "At thy
service, O my lord," answered I; and he said, "I would have thee tell me an extraordinary story and a rare matter, that thou hast never related either
to me or to my father Jemhour." "O my lord," rejoined I, "what story is this that thou desirest of me and of what kind shall it be of the kinds?"
Quoth he, "It matters little what it is, so it be a goodly story, whether it befell of old days or in these times." "O my lord," said I, "I know many
stories of various kinds; so whether of the kinds preferrest thou, and wilt thou have a story of mankind or of the Jinn?" "It is well," answered he; "if
thou have seen aught with thine eyes and heard it with thine ears, [tell it me."Then he bethought himself] and said to me, "I conjure thee by my life,
tell me a story of the stories of the Jinn and that which thou hast heard and seen of them!" "O my son," replied I, "indeed thou conjurest [me] by a
mighty conjuration; so [hearken and thou shalt] hear the goodliest of stories, ay, and the most extraordinary of them and the pleasantest and rarest."
Quoth the prince, "Say on, for I am attentive to thy speech." And I said, "Know, then, O my son, that.As stated In the Prefatory Note to my "Book
of the Thousand Nights and One Night," four printed Editions (of which three are more or less complete) exist of the Arabic text of the original
work, namely those of Calcutta (1839-42), Boulac (Cairo), Breslau (Tunis) and Calcutta (1814-18). The first two are, for purposes of tabulation,
practically identical, one whole story only, (222) of those that occur in the Calcutta (1839-42) Edition, (which is the most complete of all,) being
omitted from that of Boulac; and I have, therefore, given but one Table of Contents for these two Editions. The Breslau Edition, though differing
widely from those of Calcutta (1839-42) and Boulac in contents, resembles them in containing the full number (a thousand and one) of Nights,
whilst that of Calcutta (1814-18) is but a fragment, comprising only the first two hundred Nights and the Voyages of Sindbad, as a separate
Tale..Then he went to fetch that which he had hidden of the grain, but found it not and returned, perplexed and sorrowful, to the old man, who said
to him, 'What aileth thee to be sorrowful?' And he answered, 'Methought thou wouldst not pay me my due; so I took of the grain, after the measure
of my hire; and now thou hast paid me my due and I went to bring back to thee that which I had hidden from thee, but found it gone, for those who
had happened upon it had stolen it.' The old man was wroth, when he heard this, and said to the merchant, 'There is no device [can cope] with ill
luck! I had given thee this, but, of the sorriness of thy luck and thy fortune, thou hast done this deed, O oppressor of thine own self! Thou deemedst
I would not acquit thee thy wage; but, by Allah, nevermore will I give thee aught.' And he drove him away from him..? ? ? ? ? What had it irked
them, had they'd ta'en farewell of him they've left Lone, whilst estrangement's fires within his entrails rage amain?.? ? ? ? ? l. The Wife's Device to
Cheat her Husband dcccclxxxix.169. Marouf the Cobbler and his Wife Fatimeh dcccclxxxix-Mi.Meanwhile, Selim abode with the cook a whole
year's space, earning him two dinars every day; and when his affair was prolonged, the cook inclined unto him and took compassion on him, on
condition that, if he let him go, he should not discover his fashion to the Sultan, for that it was his wont every little while to entrap a man and carry
him to his house and slay him and take his money and cook his flesh and give it to the folk to eat. So he said to him, 'O youth, wilt thou that I
release thee from this thy plight, on condition that thou be reasonable and discover not aught of thine affair ever?' And Selim answered, 'I will
swear to thee by whatsoever oath thou choosest that I will keep thy secret and will not speak one syllable against thy due, what while I abide on
life.' Quoth the cook, 'I purpose to send thee forth with my brother and cause thee travel with him on the sea, on condition that thou be unto him a
boughten slave; and when he cometh to the land of Hind, he shall sell thee and thus wilt thou be delivered from prison and slaughter.' And Selim
said, 'It is well: be it as thou sayst, may God the Most High requite thee with good!'.Young Men, El Hejjaj and the Three, i. 53..So they dragged
him away, what while he wept and spoke the words which whoso saith shall nowise be confounded, to wit, "There is no power and no virtue save
in God the Most High, the Sublime!" When they came to the Tigris, one of them drew the sword upon him and El Muradi said to the swordbearer,
"Smite off his head." But one of them, Ahmed by name, said, "O folk, deal gently with this poor wretch and slay him not unjustly and wickedly, for
I stand in fear of God the Most High, lest He burn me with his fire." Quoth El Muradi, "A truce to this talk!" And Ahmed said, "If ye do with him
aught, I will acquaint the Commander of the Faithful." "How, then, shall we do with him?" asked they; and he answered, "Let us deposit him in
prison and I will be answerable to you for his provision; so shall we be quit of his blood, for indeed he is wrongfully used." So they took him up
and casting him into the Prison of Blood, (13)went away.
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